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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

April 11, 2007

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                           Dave Hamry, Chair







    Don Meyer








    Jim Tsang

   
         Marc Gaspard 

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT 
Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom

Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President for Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wizsmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Beth Norman, PCFT President

Mr. Matthew Roberson, ASPCFS President

Mr. Sean Cooke, ASPCP President

OTHERS PRESENT 
 Dan Russ, Horst Marshall, Walt Sommers, Cherry Tinker, Ruth Ann Hatchett, Mari Kruger, Debra Gilchrist, Judy DeJardin, Shelley Brockel, Anne White, Erin Geiger, Kathy Parhomski, Ashley Sidell, Carlos Yanes, Alice Sniffen, Charlie Bloomfield, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Hamry called the meeting to order at 2:32 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Hamry led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS

MINUTES OF THE  
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Tsang seconded the motion to approve  MEETING


the minutes of the March 14, 2007 regular meeting.

MOTION PASSED

GUESTS

Erin Geiger, Scientific Instructional Technician, McChord




Charlie Bloomfield, Academic Advisor-McChord




Carlos Yanes, Database Programmer, District




Ashley Sidell, Office Assistant II, IT




Carol Green, Interim Vice President for Learning Fort Steilacoom


COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported By Matthew Roberson)

Mr. Roberson reported that Spring Quarter began with great enthusiasm; the team is sprinting toward the end of the academic year. Welcome days were held the first week of the quarter with free food, activities, and giveaways to our student body. The team is focusing on what they will as their legacy when their term is up.

Mr. Roberson stated Student Government amended its by-laws. Most of the amendments were cosmetic, however job descriptions were changed. The new by-laws have been distributed and will also be available electronically. The elections process for next year’s team is underway. Election packets are being distributed and the hope is that there will be multiple candidates for each position. A campaign to in form students about elections in presently going on with classroom visited. The team has already spoken to 1000 students to talk about the importance of voting. Their goal is to have more than 300 voters for the student body election.

Mr. Roberson reported that this quarter the student activities board would host a reggae band, a clubs rush, movie nights, and a student’s appreciation week at the end of the quarter.

ASPCP (Reported by Sean Cooke)

Mr. Cooke reported that Student Government is preparing for next year. The Puyallup Student Government does not have elections they hire their members. A promotion for applicants is underway. A information lunch is planned and information is posted around campus. They are already receiving applications from quality students.

Mr. Cooke stated that Student Government would be hosting a College Civics week. There will be guest speakers, voting information, forum where your voice can be heard. There will also be an issues board with the opportunity to write thoughts about our government and issues important to students.

PCFT PRESIDENT (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman stated that the faculty have had several meetings to discuss how faculty were feeling about the ways things are going at the college. In reviewing the Fall and Spring quarter survey information, they believe there are concerns regarding communication, decision-making, and general morale. After much discussion a decision was made to write a letter to the Board to address these concerns. It is believed that these concerns focus around three Pierce College strategic directions: 

1) Recognize and support the unique value and contribution of each college unit to the success of the District. 

2) Develop communication systems that enable clear information flow to and from employees at all sites at all levels.

3) Implement a “shared decision- making” matrix that establishes clear guidelines to empower all employees to make decisions at the appropriate level.

The letter (also attached) states:

Members of the Pierce College Board of Trustees

Pierce College faculty have become increasing concerned about the management processes of the current Pierce College administration. These management problems are systemic and have a significant, negative impact on the operation of Pierce College, the morale of employees, the ability of Pierce College to retain quality employees, and ultimately, the quality of education of Pierce College students.

Last spring, the Pierce College Federation of Teachers initiated a meeting with the Executive Team to discuss these problems and work together to find solutions for them.  Our hopes to work with the Executive Team to find solutions to these important problems ended at a second meeting this past November when the administration expressed no interest in continuing these discussions. This outcome is extremely disappointing and troubling to the faculty. Subsequent faculty meetings have resulted in the decision to write this letter.

The faculty invites the Board of Trustees to meet privately with faculty representatives to learn the depth and extent of our concerns. We are particularly interested in working collaboratively with the Board and Administration to find solutions to these issues. We view this matter as urgent and will appreciate a response from the Board as soon as possible.

Respectfully,

PIERCE COLLEGE TENURED FACULTY

After reading the letter Ms. Norman provided a sealed signed version of the letter to the Board chair and asked that the signed letter be kept confidential. Beth stated that the faculty is requesting a meeting with the Board. It is her view that this issue is not just an administration issue it is a larger issue regarding shared governance. It is not an issue that is happening only at Pierce College it is seen as a trend that is nationwide. In a document written by the American Association of University Professors it is believed that faculty play a strong role in academic freedom, tenure, and shared governance. If one of the three pieces is missing they all lose some of their strength.

Ms. Norman asked if there were any questions and Mr. Hamry responded that regarding the letter, there are no questions at this time.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Kathy Parhomski)

Ms. Parhomski read a report provided by Mary Davis. Ballots were counted on Friday, April 6th.  Mary Davis has accepted the position of Chief Job Representative; Bryan Torell has accepted the position of Assistant Chief Job Representative.  We have a large formally trained job rep committee and will be meeting next week to formulate our goals and objectives for the next year.  We will also be discussing our process for the elected committee positions that are slated to expire. Intermediate job rep training is scheduled for Saturday, April 28, Olympic building O328.  Training is 10 am to 2 pm.  Other community college union reps may be joining us.
Ms. Parhomski stated that the first labor/management meeting was held on March 27.  Issues discussed were: Temporary relocation of the Fort Steilacoom staff lounge, compensating travel expenses for classified staff having to travel   to the Puyallup campus, options in lieu of relocating Fort Steilacoom financial aid staff and records to Puyallup, alternative work spaces and or Saturday classes, tentative Telework policy, flex time, and alternative work schedules, employee parking on Fort Steilacoom campus during renovation, communication process to inform employees as core renovation proceeds. The next meeting of the labor management committee will scheduled for the first week in May.

SETTING DIRECTION/ VISION

Legislative Update-Budget Implications

While providing the board with an update relating to budget implications from the House and Senate budgets Michele reported that the Legislature is scheduled to end on April 22nd. She shared a document that is a comparison of the House and Senate budgets (attached). Both budgets have been very generous with the Community and Technical College system, which speaks strongly to the reputation that our system has with the Legislature. Some of the key elements in the both budgets are: 

1. New enrollments in several areas such as: general enrollments, high demand, IBEST, apprenticeship, early education with a math and science focus, and ABE enrollments which are funded at different rates in each budget. 

2. Opportunity grants funded at 15 million in the House budget and not funded at all in the Senate budget.

3. Equipment dollars are funded in the Senate budget but not in the House budget.

4. Employee COLAS are funded however when the employee would receive those monies is different in each budget.

Dr. Johnson reported that she participated in a phone conference with the State Board office to strategize on how we as a system would respond to the legislature. We have some work to do with the Senate and will be focusing on the need to fully fund the ABE enrollments and the opportunity grants.

Dr. Hasart shared that it is helpful that the Chancellor is a member of the legislative committee and Ms. Yochum is a member of the operating budget committee, it really positions our institution well.  She reported that new enrollment distribution would be the topic of the WACTC presidents this next month. Unlike former years where funds were distributed across the system this year will be much more complex. There will be several ways to access new enrollments such as: high demand applications pool, competitive processes, and other formulas. It is thought that if the system receives fifteen million or more in Opportunity grants than monies will be distributed evenly across the system, if the amount is less that it may be an application process.

Dr. Johnson stated that the college has just finished it’s first round of budget meetings. We have 1.9 million dollars in request from the entire district.  In looking at the budget for the next year we are at a loss of $203,000. Last week we reported to the Policy and Governance Cabinet who serves as the Budget Oversight Committee a loss of $188.000 dollars but as the finance office worked with the numbers it increase to $203,000. The college knows that we have increased fixed costs (Bow-wave) of $293,000 so at this point we are looking at just under a $500,000 deficit. Members of Executive Team will be asking budget managers and other college staff to begin to identify cost savings throughout the district to cover the $500,000 shortfall. We have much work to do and will keep the board informed of our progress.

Michele reported that we are not alone in this situation. Tacoma Community College has announced a one million dollar deficit and has cut sixteen positions.

Dr. Johnson stated that these are very challenging times in the system and for our own college. In light of the letter you received today, our administration is very committed to shared governance and we will look to you (our board members) for your advice and leadership for ways to make sure that we do this budget in a way that helps the college to move our initiatives forward. Budget is one way to express what the college values and we know we value our mission and we are committed to providing a quality education to our students and we will be looking for ways to work together to move the district to the place we want to be.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Assessing Fees and Services

Board Action 2007-10 Tech Fee 2007-2008

Mr. Tsang moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to adopt the 2007-2008-student technology fee budget.

MOTION PASSED
Mr. Russ introduced members of the Technology Fee leadership committee; he stated that the objective of the committee is to facilitate the most beneficial application of the technology fee funds to maximize access to technology for students. He also acknowledged the leadership provided by administrators, Mari Kruger, Walt Sommers, Christie Flynn, Joann Wiszmann, Kathy Parhomski and many others. A detailed description of the technology fee budget was distributed to the trustees.

Dr. Hasart acknowledged the hard work of many people on this process. Each year more requests come forward than there is dollars available. There is strong commitment from the students to not only focus on their own campus but the good of the district. She acknowledged their foresight in this budget to provide monies for the Health Education Center’s infrastructure. 

Board Action 2007-11 Pierce College Fees for 2007-2008

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the 2007-2008 Pierce College Fees.

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Wiszmann stated that this action is an annual assessment of the fee structure for the District. All the fee increases are within the I-601 limitations. Ms. Wiszmann reported that the fee structure for the Health Education Centers are still in the development phase and would be presented later in the year.

COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT AND PARTNERSHIPS

Military Contracts and Partnerships

Horst Marshall welcomed the Board members to McChord Air Force Base. In giving an update on Pierce College Military programs Mr. Marshall stated that part of the mission of the program is to promote student learning and success at a reasonable cost, and to provide access to students anywhere, anytime.

Mr. Marshall reported that soldiers are entitled to $4,500 tuition dollars; at this time soldiers are only using ten percent of their allocation. Students take an average of 2.5 courses annually, which will mean that it takes them seven plus years for an AA degree.

Mr. Marshall reported that April is the first anniversary or our partnership with GoArmyEd. The program was launched two years ahead of schedule. The objective of the program is to reduce costs but retain high quality programs. The program has increased workloads for the college staff however finances, policy guidance, operational supervision is all centralized. All the colleges communicate through a monthly GoArmyEd status report, monthly phone conferences, and email. There is a GoArmyED responsibility matrix in place that promotes student learning and success.

Mr. Marshall stated that the Spring term enrollment is better than expected with 3,300 enrollments. We will finish the year with 14,100 enrollments or 1,570 FTES.  In the coming year the challenge will be to balance costs and revenue with commitment to our mission and outcomes. Our global mission will require continued close partnering with worldwide stakeholders. The military programs will continue to work on efficiencies and flexibility to overcomes challenges with salaries, competition, the war, the economy, and reduced military spending.

Anne White reported that a long-time Pierce College employee Ruth Brown had recently passed away. She will always be remembered for her support of students.

Ms. White invited the Board members to attend the McChord annual graduation in May. The graduation is presented through a partnership with the five schools that are located at McChord. It is an exciting event to celebrate the students who have achieved a milestone toward their educational goals.

Ms. White reported that students are becoming well acclimated to using the AFVEC portal in order to access their tuition assistance. The Air force has chosen to keep more personal contact between students and the educational counselors. The use of the portal has increased efficiency as they process invoices and student grades.  The Air Force Education program fully exemplifies the Board’s access outcome by offering learning opportunities at times, places, and ways that meet student’s needs. The program will continue to develop partnerships to support our military students to the best of our ability. Through our work with the Military, we have extended the presence of Pierce College throughout the globe.

Mr. Sheridan and Mr. Johnson reported on the continued work on technical web administration. They both continue to work on issues to support the Military programs. Mr. Sheridan has added 831 class sections to the GoArmyU web site and has noted that many military family members are searching the web site. Keeping the web site updated is helping to recruit family members to take classes. Mr. Johnson has been working on the blackboard web CT and is instrumental in the district document-imaging project. They continue to work on expanding and improving access, and providing more areas with wireless service. 

Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation for the relationship with our military programs. She appreciated the leadership of Mr. Marshall and Ms. White. We have quality faculty, and staff that work for all of these programs. When you think about the conflicts worldwide that we are involved in and the dedication of the students to their education, it is just incredible and we are honored to assist them with their educational goals.

Mr. Hamry commented that the board thanks all members of the military programs for their work. Through the years they have been continually impressed with the ability of our programs to adapt and serve the needs of its students.

BOARD BUSINESS

Activities Calendar

April 17 &19
Tenure Receptions

April 14
Dedication of the Garnero Child Development Center

April 27
Employee Recognition-Extra Mile Award

Mr. Gaspard commented on the Chancellor’s report on the 2007-2008-budget process. The board would like to thank the faculty, staff, and students for their efforts, dedication, and hard work with the administration on budget development.  The board members recognize that this is not an easy process. It will not be an easy process for the board to adopt the budget because it is obvious that there is not enough revenue to do all the things we want to do.  We need to recognize that the Governor and the Legislature have proposed the best budget we have seen in years. It is ironic that the economy in our state is growing so strong and revenues are at their highest in along time and yet the colleges are still struggling to develop a balanced budget. The board recognizes that this is not an easy task and thanks everyone for their work on behalf of all of us.

NEXT REGULAR

May 9, 2007 –Pierce College Fort Steilacoom

MEETING


ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 3:58 pm.

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


David K. Hamry, Board Chair
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